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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

February 26, 2007
PUBLIC HEARING 331
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mrs. Judy Cherry


Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith

Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Helen Groft
Mr. James Hutchison




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar
Representative Greg Lavelle



Mrs. Lee Porter
Mr. Fred Sears





John S. McDaniel, Esquire
Mrs. Richelle Vible






ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Sky-Trax Incorporated:  Mr. Larry Mahan, Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Dave Emanuel, Chief Technology Officer and Mr. Richard Ungerbuehler, Chief Operating Officer
LOCATION:  99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, February 26, 2007.

Mr. Lubin welcomed Mr. Hutchison and Representative Lavelle to the Council.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Sears made a motion that the minutes of the November 27, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Sky-Trax Incorporated (“Sky-Trax” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a loan in the amount of $50,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund and a loan in the amount of $50,000 from the Emerging Technology Seed Fund/Phase II program.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for non-recurring engineering costs to finalize package design and for product testing in the development of sensor equipment for the warehousing industry in its facility currently located at 245 Quigley Boulevard in New Castle, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Smith briefed the Council on the Emerging Technology Seed Fund/Phase II program.  Then Mr. Smith and Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Smith stated that distribution centers are notorious for having many accidents.  Sky-Trax’ product would prevent a lot of these problems.  He stated that Sky-Trax is trying to automate the trucking of forklift trucks.  He stated that with this product, it would limit the liability of employees that would require workers compensation.  The technology could also eliminate accidents caused by the speed of operators.  If a forklift crashes into a rack system, the computer can identify the specific forklift that caused the accident.  The technology tells you if the forklift was  speeding and specifically what it was doing.  In a distribution center, you cannot possibly see where all forklift operators are at all times.  Mr. Smith stated that at the end of the day with this technology, you will be able to operate a distribution center located in Chicago, out of Delaware. Mr. Smith described the product in detail and explained the value of it to companies.

Mr. Mahan stated that the technology is called indoor sensoring positions.  He stated they refer to it as an indoor GPS.  It gives you the same kind of data your car gives you over the road such as how fast and in what direction you are traveling and exactly where you are.  Mr. Mahan stated that this product is much more accurate than the GPS.  They have a patent pending both in the U.S. and overseas.  He stated their market is tracking fork trucks.  Sky-Trak feels there is an opportunity there.  They offer a 10-30 percent efficiency rate in this market.  He stated they are on the tail end of the outsourcing trend.

Mr. Mahan stated that he and his two partners have a deep Delaware heritage.  They  have lived in Delaware all of their adult lives.  They have all worked for the DuPont Company.  They have management expertise and a deep background in technology.  They have been in business since 1998.

Mr. Mahan stated that what they actually do is put location markers (like crossword puzzles) in the ceiling. He stated this is the key to the foundation of technology.  He stated this provides a competitive barrier. There is general computer server that is collecting the data that is coming back.  He stated they are also selling software applications.  This type of data has never been available before.

Mr. Mahan passed out information explaining products, economics, objectives, etc. (copy attached).  He stated that with Sky-Trax’ product, companies will have at least a 10-30% reduction in operating costs.  This will eliminate the process of bar code scanning of pallets.  He stated that fork truck drivers are persons responsible for scanning pallets that they are moving and there are a lot of mistakes in that process.  This is the data that is required in the software systems.  He stated that with Sky-Trax’ technology, they can track information completely.  He stated that sometimes forklift drivers have to hop on and off trucks which is one of the big danger points.  One out of every 10 accidents involves a forklift. 
Mr. Mahan stated that Sky-Trax is the first technology to offer this data for work indoors.  He stated they are very accurate.  They are going to establish a market in North America which is thirty percent of the market.  They want to get to Europe as fast as possible.  He stated right now the best market is Europe but they want to start here.  He stated that their business plan shows that they only have to supply 161 customers a year to be profitable.  He stated the financials are driven by the sales plan.  They expect to be profitable next year and in the next three years they should be very profitable.
Mr. Mahan stated most of the positions will be white collar positions.  They have already sold the product to two multi warehouses which are Wal-Mart and Staples and this is without any advertising.  The products are completely developed.  The first installation is in Allentown, Pennsylvania.  Sky-Trak has a sales force that we have recruited and trained.  They have two beta sites identified.  He stated they anticipate having four beta program installations.  Mr. Mahan stated that people are enthused but they want to see the product installed.  They are identifying those 15 customers to be able to accomplish that.  He said Sky-Trak needs to prove that they can sell and meet sales objectives.
Mr. Mahan stated that the funding needs for the year is about $500,000.  He stated DEDO is a component of that – there will be a $50,000 loan from the Emerging Technology Seed Fund/Phase II program and a $50,000 loan from the Delaware Strategic fund.  He stated Sky-Trak is open to angel investments and to bank funding.  He stated they have to pay down installation costs.
Mr. Sears stated that once he was a forklift driver and that it is sometimes difficult.  He also asked if Sky-Trak had talked to the unions as they may be against it.  Mr. Ungerbuehler stated that there was a plant in Canada that is very interested and that is selling it as a safety issue.  The other thought is that with this product, they can have 30 percent more efficiency.  This is a partial replacement; but not really replacing drivers.  They can be used in other areas.  Sky-Trak believes this is technology free roaming – not driverless vehicles.
Mr. Sears asked about the maintenance of the product.  Mr. Mahan stated that is one of the great things about the product.  It hangs upside down, no dust, no sunlight and nothing is ever scraping or touching it.  Mr. Mahan stated that this product offers other opportunities besides with the forklift.  It can also hit temporary markets such as supermarkets to see where the customers are spending money - what products are being bought.
Mr. Mahan stated that Home Depot actually came to them.  Sky-Trak has started working on the product that will be able to track people; not by identity but by customer needs.

Mrs. Vible asked about where the product would actually be manufactured, who would maintain it and who would install it?  Mr. Mahan stated that for the first couple of years, Sky-Trak will do it themselves.  He stated the strips are manufactured in the New Castle facility and they will continue to be; the assembly and manufacturing will be done by Sky-Trak.  He stated the sensors come from Atlanta, but Sky-Trak will do the final testing and assembling at its New Castle facility as well as all the software and computer parts. He stated that the service jobs will be coming out in the fifth year and Sky-Trak will be making as much money as it does with its new sales.
Mr. Biener asked which banks Sky-Trak had been talking to.  Mr. Mahan stated they have been talking to Wilmington Trust and Citizens Bank.  Mr. Biener asked about the term sheet.  It was stated that there will be one set of documents used for both the Delaware Strategic Fund loan and the Emerging Technology Based Seed Fund loan.  The loan will have the ability to convert to stock under certain circumstances.

Mr. Gilligan asked how long the patent pending was.  Mr. Mahan stated it was a two to four year process and they are just after the second year.  He stated they had just gotten a response from Geneva and he states the United States will quickly follow.  He feels that they have another six to twelve months.
Mrs. Cherry stated that this project is a poster child for DEDO – such as with the patents of Hercules and DuPont.  She applauded the CDF on its efforts in supporting these efforts.
Mrs. Cherry asked if there was any limitation to climate control in the warehouses.  Mr. Mahan stated that there was not – their equipment will operate fine.  He stated that if  they are going in and out, they may have to provide some heating in sensor boxes, but it will be fine.
Mr. Mahan stated that Sky-Trak would love to have its first beta company be in Delaware.  Mrs. Vible stated that this was a wonderful use of the technology fund.  She asked how Sky-Trak heard about these funds.  Mr. Mahan stated that he had been in contact with local venture capital funds and the SBDC; went to Dover about l l/2 years ago and talked to DEDO and they had been staying in touch with DEDO.  He stated, and then in January, DEDO contacted Sky-Trak and everything has fallen into place.
After duly considering, inter alia, the Delaware Strategic Fund loan criteria the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in the amount not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the loan being secured by a first lien on Intellectual Property and all Business Assets, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 26, 2008.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Mrs. Vible who abstained from voting.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that Sky-Trak Incorporated  is a technology-based small business start-up within the meaning of the ETBSF Statute, that providing assistance will foster a high wage, fast growing small business in the technology fields set forth in the ETBSF Statute, that Sky-Trak Incorporated has been reviewed and recommended for approval by the Seed Fund Advisory Board, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Ms. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to be disbursed from the Emerging Technology-Based Seed Fund, for Sky-Trak Incorporated, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 26, 2008.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Mrs. Viable who abstained from voting.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Dade Behring, Inc. (“the Applicant”)  - As a quorum was not present at the January 26, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting, it did not constitute an official meeting.  However, the Council members present elected to have the Applicant give its presentation of the project and submit the written materials underlying its presentation.  The presentation was open to members of the public; however, no members of the public attended.  This project is now being considered at today’s Council meeting.

The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $1,254,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the grant proceeds for cost reimbursement associated with the relocation of a portion of its operations to Delaware and of which a portion of the grant will be used for capital expenditures and will be performance based for new hires (the “Project”).

Representative Lavelle questioned the ratio analysis.  He asked why this was used versus other tools.  Mr. Smith stated that when we look at a project, we look at it from the standpoint of sustainable wages which were developed by the Urban League which say wages above a particular level, do not require State support.  He stated that when DEDO looks at a project, it focuses on personal income taxes, etc.  Mrs. Cherry stated that when DEDO is looking at a project, it has to demonstrate a proper use of funds.  She stated that’s where the PIT comes in, DEDO uses a minimum instead of an average salary.  She stated the ratio is designed to give comfort to the Council that this company is not in trouble; that it is in alignment with its industry.  Mr. Lubin stated that DEDO is forced to negotiate numbers and may start low and increase.  Representative Lavelle stated that there was no industry comparison.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that it would make the point stronger if it did have an industry comparison.  Mr. Smith stated that in the future, an industry comparison would be provided in project analysis.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed One Million Two Hundred Fifty-Four Thousand Dollars ($1,254,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Delaware Strategic Fund Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 26, 2008.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Smith reminded the Council that if there is a change in a project as originally presented to and recommended by the Council, DEDO will bring the project back before  the Council for further review. 

Allen Family Foods, Inc. (“Allen’s”) – On February 9, 2005, Allen’s received approval for a Delaware Strategic Fund grant in the amount of $1,000,000.  The proceeds were to be used for training expenses for the recent Harbeson expansion.  Allen’s used $797,388.37 of those funds.  Mrs. Groft stated that Allen’s is now requesting that it be allowed to use $21,068.53 of the remaining funds towards the cost of computers and printers used in the expansion project training programs (the “Request”).  This will leave an unused balance of $181,543.10 which will go back into the Delaware Strategic Fund account.

Mrs. Vible asked why there was less money used – did Allen’s train less people.  Mrs. Groft stated that Allen’s estimated its training expenses and the expenses were not as costly as anticipated.  Mr. Biener asked if this was allowable.  It was stated that it was allowable.  Mrs. Cherry mentioned that Allen’s has received $2,000,000 previously for upgrading the plant and then received this $1,000,000 approval for training assistance.  There were 414 new people trained.

After duly considering the Request, Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Request, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 26, 2008.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Smith brought the Council up to date on a few outstanding issues.  Ashby Properties – Mr. Smith stated that DEDO is currently negotiating a work out plan for this project.  He also stated that the grant agreements for DuPont Sentry Glass and DuPont Capital Management are currently being finalized.

Mr. Smith offered to set up a time where he could update the Council members on all the different programs offered by DEDO.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 26, 2007 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.
